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Richard Kirk 

Why is our signal box not called plain ‘St Albans’? Why was the name not 
changed when the North box closed in 1970 as happened at Harpenden in 
1933 on the demise of its North box. In the early days of the railways many  
stations in places like St Albans had no suffix to their names, being identified 
merely by the owning company (see an example on the ticket on page 2). The 
London and North Western and Midland stations only became ’Abbey’ and ’City’ 
respectively in 1924 after both became under the control of the LMS. The Great 
Northern station did not become ‘London Road’ until 1950. For whatever reason 
City station reverted to St Albans in 1988 although interestingly the departure 
boards at St Pancras still show the full name and the signal box now has one of 
the former ‘City’ running in boards. I have no answer for the questions posed 
above, however it is clear that with all the efforts of the Trust and its members 
the name of ST ALBANS SOUTH is now becoming well known as an excellent 
community led project and an example for others to follow. 

What’s in a name? 

Winners of the 2008 St Albans 
Civic Society Award 

Top: City station running in 
board now installed in the   
signal box grounds. Middle: 
City station totem recently sold 
at auction for £900. Bottom: a 
more recent City station board 
now on display at the box. 
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12.05pm Luton to Westbury stone empties passes 
signal No.6 on 9th August 1973 behind Class 52 
1016 ‘Western Gladiator’. Photo courtesy of John 
Lewis 

MEMBERS’ BENEFITS 

Monday evenings have until recently been 
devoted to training members who want to 
learn how to operate the signalling     
simulation programme. However it has 
been decided that the signal box will be 
open to all  members who want to come 
along and enjoy the box, operate the lever 
frame and instruments and generally 
share in each others company. In essence 
Monday evenings will now be Club Nights.      
Members are welcome from 7.30pm     
onwards. On Wednesday afternoons Les 
O’Leary and his ground works team are in  

attendance and again all 
members are welcome 
along to join in or enjoy a 
cup of tea and a chat. 

WORKING DAYS 

The second Sunday of 
each month continues to 
be the main working day 
and all members are in-
vited to come for however 
short or long a period they 
wish. There are always 
jobs to be carried out both 
light and not so light. The 
box and grounds are open 
from 10.00am onwards. 

Keith Webster 

SIGNAL BOX OPEN DAYS 

Members are reminded of the procedure 
for signing up to help show off the signal 
box and garden to the public on our    
regular open days (second and fourth 
Sundays each month until October). Log 
on to the website www.sigbox.co.uk, click 
on ‘members’, enter the username 
’siguser’ and the password ’stalbans’. 
Then add your name on your selected 
dates. We then know if we have enough 
people to cover the box being open. BUT if 
you don't have access to the internet, 
come along anyway.  The Open Days run 
from 2.00pm to 5.00pm  

Visitors to the Box 
The number of pre-arranged visits to the 
signal box has increased in recent months.   
Groups have included members of the 
University of the Third Age, Civil Servants 
Motoring Association, Herts Heritage Fund 
and earlier this month 22 cubs from the 
9th St Albans pack. Visits can be arranged 
during the daytime as well as in the      
evening. If any members know of groups 
that would like to arrange visits please 
contact me on Jtelford@btinternet.com  

John Telford 
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A first class single from the Abbey station  to London Road station originally printed 
by the L&NWR. It was however not issued until the days of the LMS  being dated 23 
June 1928. The fare appears to have been amended from 3  to 2½ old pence (1p). 
Who would make such a journey and why first class? The distance is shown in the 
working timetables as 60 chains (¾ mile) and trains took approximately 3 minutes to 
travel between the stations. So our passenger would hardly have had time to settle 
into his or her first class compartment before getting out at the end of the journey!  
Quite possibly this was someone who had arrived by train into the Abbey station from 
the Watford direction and rebooked. The July 1922 Bradshaw shows 8 GN departures 
from the Abbey to Hatfield on weekdays plus one extra on Thursdays (no Sunday 
service). All would connect with incoming LNWR services (25 arrivals) some tighter 
than others. There was little change in the train pattern up to World War Two. An 
historical journey to dwell on, if only it could be repeated today!   

ARTEFACTS 

The Trust’s collection of artefacts continues 
to grow and details of some of them will be 
in future Newsletters. A recent acquisition is 
the signal box diagram from Esholt Junction 
in West Yorkshire. A detailed article about 
this Midland Railway box and its workings 
appeared in Back Track magazine for April 
2007. If any members become aware any 
items that may be of interest to the Trust 
either on loan or donated please contact 
Tony Furse on tony.furse@dsl.pipex.com or 

BBQ - 10th JULY 

This year's BBQ will be held on Saturday, 
10th July from 1.00pm onwards. Food will be 
provided but bring your own drinks. A       
donation will be sought on the day to cover 
the cost of the food. Friends and family are 
invited, but please let us know via email or 
phone how many are coming so we know 
how many to cater for. See you there! 

OUTSTANDING SUBS 

Thank you to everyone who has paid their 
subs. A reminder is included with this    
newsletter for those who have yet to renew. 

MUG COMPETITION 

The Trustees are reviewing the entries      
received. Thank you for your efforts.  

KEEP ‘EM ROLLING! 

Howard Green reminds us that many steam locomotives on the Midland Main 
Line were fitted with a vacuum and steam brake valve and if a train was 
brought to a stand at a home signal it took a minute or so to re-create the    

vacuum to be able to re-start. It was therefore advantageous to keep the train 
rolling if at all possible. The down main at Napsbury was on a 1 in 176 rising 
incline. If Napsbury could not get ‘line clear’ from St Albans South the       

Napsbury signalman could not clear his signals. To keep the train rolling the 
driver, on passing the distant signal at caution would creep up to the home  

signal. As soon as he hit the track circuit the Napsbury signalman would slowly 
raise the home signal allowing the train to roll on to the starter by which time 

Napsbury had, hopefully, got ‘line clear’ from St Albans South. 

The photograph shows BR Class 9F 92110 skirting Napsbury up slow platform 
in August 1959 and passing the up slow starter. On the left is the Napsbury 
down main splitting home signal (Howard Green) 

Interesting or Unusual       
Journeys from the Past  

No.1 

Coming soon! 

STEAM PAST THE BOX 

UK Railtours ‘Midland Tornado’ rail tour on 
Monday 26th July is a circular trip from    
London Victoria to Gloucester and back and 
is scheduled to return up the Midland Main 
Line passing through St Albans at around 
8.00pm (provided it does not get cancelled 
like many other planned steam trips through 
St Albans have recently). Keep a check on 
deta i ls  on www.uksteam.info/tour/
trs10.htm#twk 

‘LOST TRACKS’ EXHIBITION 

The previously postponed exhibition at the 
Museum of St Albans devoted to the closed 
branch lines of Hertfordshire is now expected 
to take place later on this year. The opening 
date has not yet been announced but is   
expected to be in late September. The Trust 
will be providing some of our artefacts for the 
exhibition. The Museum  held a reception 
last month at the signal box for some of the 
exhibition contributors. For details see 
www.stalbansmuseums.org.uk 

‘The Midland Railway Company are erecting 
a large signal-box on the south side of St 
Albans Station.’ From Herts Advertiser 28 
May 1892 

ROMSEY VISIT 

A number of members enjoyed a very     
interesting visit in February to Romsey    
signal box in Hampshire. This is another 
community based project that has restored 
the local signal box although in the case of 
Romsey it has been moved away from it 
original position. More details will follow in 
later editions. Visit their website at 
www.romseysignalbox.org.uk  

The Trust has recently been for-
tunate to acquire a second Mid-
land Railway lamp post. Some 
work needs to be done before it 
can go in the garden. Here David 
Choppin is hard at work whilst 
Keith supervises! 
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